COMMUNITY OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 12 FEBRUARY 2004 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor E Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Earp, Fisher, Hendry, Hodgson, Parsons and K Rutherford.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillors Knapton and Firth attended the morning session of the meeting.

COS.20/04
PARTICIPATION OF A SUBSTITUTE MEMBER

The Chairman advised that Councillor Prest was attending the meeting, but was not acting as a substitute for any other Member.  She sought the approval of the Committee to Councillor Prest taking part in the meeting, as a non-voting Member, during consideration of the Sheepmount Project.

RESOLVED – That Councillor Prest be permitted to taking part in the meeting, as a non-voting Member, during consideration of the Sheepmount Project.

COS.21/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor E Mallinson declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of the Monitoring of the Contract with Carlisle Housing Association.  She stated that her interest was in respect of her role as a City Council appointed Member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.  She advised that she would leave the meeting during consideration of this matter and the Vice Chairman would chair the meeting at that time.

Councillors Mallinson, Fisher and Earp declared personal interests in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of the Benefits Advice Centre report and any mention of the Citizens’ Advice Bureau.  Councillors Fisher and Earp stated that their interests were because they were trustees of the Citizens Advice Bureau. Councillor Mallinson stated that her interest were because her husband is a trustee of the Citizens Advice Bureau.  As the interests were personal, the Members stated that they would take part in the discussion on this matter.

Councillor Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of the Comprehensive Performance Assessment – Balancing Housing Markets Action Plan, in particular any reference to Carlisle Housing Association. Councillor Mallinson stated that her interest in respect of her role as a City Council appointed Member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.  As the interest was personal, she stated that she would take part in the discussion on this matter.

COS.22/04
MINUTES

The Minutes of the Meetings of the Committee held on 28 October, 13 November and 26 November 2003 were signed by the Chairman as correct records of the meetings.

The Minutes of the Meetings held on 17 December 2003, 8 January and 23 January 2004 were noted, subject to the amendment of the minutes of the meeting on 17 December 2003, page 14 where “Maryport” should be replaced with “Merrythought”.

COS.23/04
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject to call in.

COS.24/04
REGIONAL GOVERNMENT

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive submitted Report CE.06/04 presenting for scrutiny additional work carried out by KPMG Consultants in collaboration with the District Councils of Allerdale, Copeland, Eden and Carlisle in support of the Council’s preferred option of a Unitary Carlisle and Eden Council.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive pointed out that the KPMG document had been written as if it were Carlisle and Eden’s submission back to the Boundary Committee and was not intended to be an objective analysis of the options.

Subject to the comments of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the Executive on 13 February 2004, the document would be considered by the City Council at a special meeting on 20 February 2004 prior to a submission to the Boundary Committee on 23 February 2004.

A copy of a report of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (SP.02/04) which had been submitted to the Executive on 5 February 2004 together with a copy of the Minute of the meeting dealing with Regional Government and the Local Government Review had been circulated to Members prior to the meeting by way of background papers.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reminded Members that the Boundary Committee’s draft recommendations were for either :

(a)
A county wide unitary or

(b)
Two Unitary Authorities (North Cumbria consisting of Allerdale, Copeland, Carlisle and Eden District Councils and a South Cumbria and Lancaster Unitary comprising Barrow, South Lakes and Lancaster Councils).

The City Council’s preferred option of 3 Unitary Authorities in Cumbria, one of which would Carlisle and Eden, had not been included as an option by the Boundary Committee in the latest consultation arrangements.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive further reported that the KPMG report had been scrutinised by the Infrastructure and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committees earlier in the week with certain factual and typographical points raised.  The KPMG report would be revised to take account of these matters and any further issues raised by Members at this meeting.

Members views were invited and the following points raised –

(a) a Member questioned whether the Boundary Committee’s option for one Unitary Authority for the whole of Cumbria was a viable option.  For this option to proceed, the Member considered that a Unitary Authority covering the whole of Lancashire would need to be put in place.  This seemed unlikely given the size of such an Authority.  It seemed more likely that the Morecambe Bay Unitary Authority option would succeed leaving North Cumbria as the only viable option.

(b) A Member questioned whether the KPMG report had been prepared in line with Council policy as it did not mention the Barrow/South Lakeland Unitary Authority pairing.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive acknowledged that the City Council policy was for three pairs of Unitary Authorities but that the KPMG report sought to address issues relating to the Carlisle and Eden pairing only as it was intended to form the basis of the City Council’s further submission to the Boundary Committee.

(c) A Member referred to the fact that Local Authorities in Northumberland had reviewed their preferred options in the light of the Boundary Committee’s draft recommendations.

(d) The Chairman asked whether the outcome of South Lakeland District Council’s deliberations on the Boundary Committee’s draft recommendations could be forwarded to all Members of the City Council.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that he had received notification of South Lakeland’s revised position and would circulate this to all Members of the City Council.

(e) Members pointed out that the KPMG report was political in nature and that a proper political debate on the revised submission would take place at the meeting of the City Council on 20 February 2004.

RESOLVED – That Report CE.06/04 and the KPMG Report be noted and the above comments of Members be forwarded to the Executive on 13 February 2004 and the City Council on 20 February 2004.

COS.25/04
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against the Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

COS.26/04
SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT UPDATE

(Public and press excluded by virtue of paragraphs 9 and 10)

With reference to the Minutes of the Committee on 23 January 2004 (Minute Ref: COS.18/03 and COS.19/03), the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport submitted Report COS.3/04 providing an update on the Sheepmount Project and addressing the concerns which the Committee had raised in connection with the project.  A note of discussions held in the private part of that meeting were submitted.

The was also submitted Supplementary Report CLS.3/04 containing the results of the Head of Legal and Democratic Services Audit of the tendering process used in relation to the Sheepmount Project.  The report provided a detailed account of the tendering process which had been undertaken and clarified the specific matters which had been of concern to Members at the previous meeting.

The Executive on 4 February 2004 (Executive Decision Ref: EX.012/04) had considered an update on the Sheepmount Project and had requested that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport, in conjunction with the Leader and the Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder, review the projected timetable for the scheme to be submitted to the City Council for approval.  In reaching that decision, the Executive had taken into consideration the comments which had been made by this Committee.

Councillors E Mallinson, Parsons, Fisher, Earp and K Rutherford had undertaken a site visit to the Sheepmount on 11 February 2004 (Councillors Hendry and Boaden having submitted apologies as they had been unable to attend).

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport outlined the Report, specifically addressing the concerns which the Committee had raised at the previous meeting.  He updated Members on information which had been received since the report had been written and he, along with the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and the Legal Services Manager, responded to Members’ questions and comments.

The Chairman then thanked officers for their answers and assistance in this in depth piece of scrutiny.

RESOLVED – That the Committee’s confidential observations and specific comments be forwarded to the Executive in the form of a report which will not be for publication by virtue of paragraph 9 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

COS.27/04
PUBLIC AND PRESS

The remainder of the meeting was open to the public and press.

The meeting adjourned at 1210 and was re-convened at 1245.

COS.28/04
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the work programme for this Committee for 2003/04, reporting on slippage and rescheduling of some items.  He advised that the Evening Economy review would commence in March or April 2004 and a local Cumbria Association of Local Councils representative would attend the meeting in May 2004 for the Monitoring the Rural Strategy item.

In response to a Member’s question about progress in relation to the Theatre/Arts Centre, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the Lonsdale Trust were pursuing a more detailed feasibility study.  He undertook to contact the Trust to establish progress and report this back to a future meeting.

In relation to the Post Foot and Mouth Disease Environmental and Health Matters Subject Review/Inquiry, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager gave an update on progress with the draft report and suggested that it may be available for consideration at the next of the Committee to be held in March 2004. 

Mr Mallinson then added that the next ordinary meeting of the Committee on 18 March 2004 was scheduled to start at 2.00 pm.  He asked Members to consider whether they wanted to change this to 10.00 am in line with the starting time for all other meetings of this Committee.  He commented that the Joint Management Team was scheduled for 11.30 am on that day, therefore any items involving Portfolio Holders would have to be scheduled at the beginning of the Agenda.

RESOLVED – (1) That the work programme be noted.

(2)  That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager contact the Lonsdale Trust regarding progress and report this to the next meeting of the Committee.

(3)  That the meeting of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 18 March 2004 start at 10.00 am, instead of 2.00 pm as previously arranged.

COS.29/04
CHAIRMAN

The Chairman, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the following item of business, left the meeting and took no part in the consideration of the matter.

Councillor Parsons chaired the meeting during consideration of the following item.

COS.30/04
MONITORING OF CONTRACT WITH CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION

The Head of Environmental Protection Services submitted Report EPS.10/04 presenting initial data against agreed Performance Indicators for monitoring the contract with Carlisle Housing Association (CHA).  Mr T Bramley, Managing Director of Carlisle Housing Association, also attended the meeting.  

Mr Speirs reminded Members of the indicators which had been agreed as suitable for monitoring the performance of Carlisle Housing Association.  He advised that initial performance data against these indicators had been received from CHA and he provided details of this performance, where available providing performance pre-transfer to assist comparisons.  He advised that some areas such as repair time responses had improved, however, re-let times had deteriorated.  At such an early stage of the development and operation of CHA it was impossible to draw any firm conclusions regarding performance.   Subsequent reports to Members would be able to provide more up-to-date information which would include important data regarding both tenant satisfaction and property condition surveys.  Subsequent data would also be able to demonstrate trends in performance which would be of greater relevance in monitoring continuing performance. 

Mr Speirs commented that the City Council could exercise little control over the operations of CHA, but could have a useful lobbying role if it appeared that performance was dropping below that required by the Housing Corporation as the regulatory body.

In response to a Member’s question, Mr Bramley explained that the increase in re-let times had been due to a number of long term empty properties being brought back into use.  The length of time they had been empty had pushed up the average re-let times.

Mr Bramley then commented on the increasing number of properties being purchased under Right to Buy, resulting in fewer houses being available for rent.  He also advised that the results of a Tenant Satisfaction Survey were due by the end of February 2004 and that a new Stock Condition Survey had been commissioned.

Mr Speirs commented on the increase in the number of people presenting themselves as homeless and advised that officers in his Unit were working with CHA officers to cope with this increase.

RESOLVED – That the Report be received and the initial performance of CHA be noted.

COS.31/04
CHAIRMAN

Councillor Mallinson returned to the meeting and resumed Chairmanship of the remainder of the meeting.

COS.32/04
EXECUTIVE RESPONSE -  QUALITY PARISH COUNCILS –



EX.299/03
The Executive on 18 December 2003 (EX.299/03) had considered a recommendation from this Committee that the Executive should continue to support Quality Parish Councils and that the City and Parish Councils Charter should be reviewed in light of new legislation which was coming forward.

The Executive had agreed that this Committee be informed that the Executive is actively promoting the development of Quality Parish Councils with the Parishes and will continue to do so.

RESOLVED – That the response of the Executive be noted and welcomed.

COS.33/04
EXECUTIVE RESPONSE – STATE OF THE CITY DEBATE – EX.300/03

The Executive on 18 December 2003 (Executive Decision Ref: EX.300/03) had considered a reference from this Committee requesting that the Executive clarify when the State of the City debate would take place.

The Executive had responded that the Leader intended to make arrangements for a State of the City Debate on the Future Shape of Local Government in the Carlisle area.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager added that since this meeting of the Executive, the Leader had decided not to hold a State of the City Debate on the Future Shape of Local Government in the Carlisle area, rather there would be a separate public debate on Regional Government to be held in mid February 2004.  Members expressed concern that this public meeting had not been publicised well enough.

Members commented that the Executive had still not arranged a State of the City debate which was required in the Constitution, to inform the budget process.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Executive be asked to clarify when they will hold a State of the City debate, as required in the Council’s Constitution, to inform the process for proposing the budget and policy framework for the following year.

(2)  That the Committee’s concern that there appeared to be a lack of public awareness of the public meeting on Regional Government be placed on record.

COS.34/04
RESPONSE FROM OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 



MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE – DISABLED ACCESS

The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee on 29 January 2004 had considered a reference from this Committee seeking observations and comments on the best way for Overview and Scrutiny to consider creative ways to improve access barriers to the City’s collections, principally at Old Tullie House and the Guildhall.

The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee had considered the matter and suggested :

(1) 
That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager investigate what other local authorities in historic cities are doing regarding improving access to their buildings and this information then be considered by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

(2)
That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee investigate this issue now, in order that it can inform and feed into the production of the Museum and Art Service Development Plan.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager added that he had started an initial investigation into what other local authorities in historic cities are doing and that the results would be reported to a future meeting of the Committee.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee response be noted.

(2)  That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager report progress on the investigation into what other local authorities in historic cities are doing, to a future meeting of this Committee.

COS.35/04
FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVENT TO COMMUNITY



OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.08/04, highlighting the Forward Plan (1 February to 31 May 2004) issues which fall within the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

COS.36/04
BENEFITS ADVICE CENTRE – MANAGEMENT REVIEW



INITIAL UPDATE

Councillors E Mallinson, Fisher and Earp had declared personal interests in this item, but stated that they would take part in the discussion.

The Executive Director submitted Report CE.02/04 providing an update on the progress of a Management Review of the Benefits Advice Centre.  The Executive on 4 February 2004 (Executive Decision Ref: EX.018/04) had considered the report and had confirmed its support for the valuable service provided by the Benefits Advice staff for the people of Carlisle, and had agreed that arrangements be made for staff to transfer to the Civic Centre at the earliest opportunity, and that the budgets will be transferred with no reduction.  The report had been referred to this Committee for consultation purposes, with the views of this Committee helping to inform the outcome of the Review.

Ms Mooney (Executive Director) outlined the contents of the report, highlighting the short and long term issues which have to be resolved.  She explained that the review to date had focused on key aspects, some of which needed to be resolved as the Review is progressing and could not wait until its completion, including accommodation, staff sickness absences and funding of the service.

The Committee were then invited to comment on the report as part of the consultation process.  

The Chairman welcomed the opportunity to be consulted and endorsed the Executive’s support for the valuable service provided by the Benefits Advice Centre.  

In response to Members’ questions, Ms Mooney stated that the Benefits Advice Centre staff would be moved to the Civic Centre as soon as Carlisle Housing Association move out.  It was anticipated that this would be around March 2004.  She further commented that if the service was expanded in the future, this would be done by securing external funding.  She then responded to questions on how the service provided had been affected by the level of staff absences.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Executive Director provide a verbal update on progress with the Review, to the next meeting of the Committee.

(2)  That the Executive Director report to a future meeting of the Committee on sickness absence at the Benefits Advice Centre.

(3) That the Executive be informed that the Committee endorses the Executive’s support for the valuable service provided by the Benefits Advice Centre and emphasises the importance of taking ownership of the long term strategic and operational issues in relation to the Benefits Advice Centre.

COS.37/04
PERFORMANCE INDICATOR REPORT – THIRD QUARTER 2003/04

The Policy and Performance Officer submitted Report SP.05/04 informing Members of the Performance Indicator (PI) results reported for the first nine months of 2003/04 (1 April to 31 December 2003) pertaining to the Health and Community Activity Portfolios.

Dr Coleman highlighted the Individual Performance Indicators (PI’s) where nine monthly performance was not on target.  In response to a Member’s question on why 43% of PI’s were not received on time for the last quarter, Dr Coleman advised that this was an unusual situation and was due to the Christmas and New Year holidays.  The Executive Director added that the Executive Management Team were concerned at this response rate and the matter would be discussed at Corporate Management Team and with individual Business Unit Heads.

Dr Coleman then commented that a performance indicator computer software package had been purchased and would be implemented by March 2005.  The Chairman suggested that this software may be able to enhance the monitoring of performance by Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

COS.38/04
CRIME AND DISORDER UPDATED ACTION PLAN

The Chairman welcomed Mr S O’Keeffe, the recently appointed Community Safety Development Officer, to his first meeting of the Committee.  Members then introduced themselves to Mr O’Keeffe.

Mr O’Keeffe submitted Report ECD.02/04 providing information relating to activity, by the Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership, in the four Key Performance Indicators. 

Mr O’Keeffe reminded Members of the four Indicators relating to Crime and Disorder and he outlined the significant changes in performance in relation to each of these Indicators, since the last report to this Committee, indicating whether they were on target, in some danger of not achieving target or unlikely to achieve target.

In response to a Member’s question on the use of the Handy Van Scheme, Mr O’Keeffe stated that British Gas were paying for the referrals they made and that they were not detracting from or affecting other referrals to the Scheme.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

COS.39/04
COMPREHENSIVE PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT (CPA) ACTION PLAN – BALANCING HOUSING MARKETS: DIAGNOSTIC ASSESSMENT

With reference to Executive Decision EX.23/04, the Head of Environmental Protection Services submitted Report EPS.95/03 containing a Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA) Draft Action Plan for Balancing Housing Markets, identifying areas for improvement contained in the CPA Inspection Report.

The Executive on 5 February 2004 had considered the Report and had agreed that the Draft Action Plan be approved and its progress be monitored by this Committee.  

The CPA Balancing Housing Markets Assessment looked at how well the Council understands its housing markets, the needs of people and whether the right proposals are in place to help balance these markets.  The Inspectors had concentrated on three areas of focus within the Diagnostic Assessment and within these areas they had identified 15 strengths and 14 weaknesses.  The need to improve on identified priority areas was identified as a high priority for the Council and, as such, an Action Plan had been drawn up detailing a range of actions which are proposed to address the areas for improvement.

Mr Speirs advised that this Committee’s role would be to monitor progress against the Action Plan and he would submit reports to future meetings, probably on a six monthly basis, to facilitate this.  He then responded to Member’s questions on specific aspects of the Action Plan.

Members expressed concern about the potential deficit on the Disabled Facilities Grants (DFG) budget.  Mr Speirs then clarified the position regarding an individual’s right to disabled adaptations and the consequences for other budgets if the DFG budget is exhausted.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted.

(2)  That the Executive be asked to ensure that enough funding is put into future Disabled Facilities Grants budgets to ensure that the Council can meet its obligations.

COS.40/04
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION SERVICES – BUSINESS PLAN MONITORING REPORT

The Head of Environmental Protection Services submitted Report EPS.09/04 providing an update on the work carried out by the Business Unit since the previous report had been considered by the Committee at its meeting on 13 November 2003 (Minute Reference COS.126/03).

The Report monitored performance against the Business Plan and provided an update on progress with the Key Challenges identified in the Business Plan.  Mr Speirs then updated Members on progress on Best Value Reviews and other reviews, Performance Indicators, corporate issues, links with other Business Units and an update on the budgetary position.

Members commented as follows:

(a) Air Quality Monitoring Reports – in response to a question, Mr Speirs advised that he would provide an annual update.

(b) Concern was expressed at the number of national initiatives which would increase the workload of the Unit, including Anti Social Behaviour Orders, Dog Fouling Laws, Contaminated Land Registry and Integrated Pollution, Prevention and Control.

(c) Recruitment and retention difficulties were recognised and hope was expressed that appointments would be made in the near future to fill the vacancies in the Unit.

(d) The underspend on the budget was affected by outstanding invoices and also by the fact that the Energy Efficiency Advice Centre receives 2-3 years funding up front and this appears as an underspend.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted.

(2)  That the Executive be made aware of the Committee’s concerns about the number of national initiatives which will have an impact on the workload of the Unit and the Executive be asked to ensure that the budget is in place to meet these requirements or outsource if necessary.

(The meeting ended at 2.30pm)
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